
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

June 16, 2020
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with Roll Call and the pledge of allegiance. 
2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman 

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 
A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

Fire Chief, Josh Tope 

        
Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
Captain, Dom Garcia
Captain, Branden Mohler

Firefighter, Matt Burns

Firefighter, Chris Baird
Firefighter, Dustin Maggard


Public Present:


Bob Timberman


Sue Drinen



Steve Bowyer
3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen had no administrative remarks. 
4. Approval of Minutes: May 19, 2020:
Minutes approved as presented. 
5. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler stated that she had no correspondence.  Chairman Drinen stated that he had a letter from Len Friedlund, Secretary of the Pinewood Country Club board. The letter read that the Pinewood Country Club had a meeting about a lawsuit that was in the works from a resident that was not happy with there being burn piles of cut tree limbs on the Country Clubs property in the canyon. He said that the board would like to thank Chief Tope for assisting with helping find a solution that satisfied both the Country Club and the resident and that it looks like the lawsuit has been closed for the time. 

Chief Tope let the board know that he is working with Bear Jaw to get the tree limb piles collected and chipped as soon as they are off and home from their current wildland assignments. He said this project should be completed within the next few weeks. 

6. Financial Reports: 
Chief Tope said that we are at 91.67% through the fiscal year and the expense categories are as follows: 1000 HR Salaries and Overtime is at 89.87%, 2000 Physical Resources is at 53.91%, 3000 Operational Expenses is at 72.45% and Capital Expenditures is at 36.79% leaving the total expenditures for the fiscal year at 75.53%.
7. Office Managers Report: 

Office Manager Mohler stated that we collected over $15,752.25 in ambulance revenue. She stated that our outstanding balance is the lowest we have seen it in quite some time. She said that Fire Recovery USA has billed for multiple vehicle stabilization calls and we have received $3953.80 in revenue fiscal year to date. Chief Tope reviewed the run log with the board. Chief broke out some of the fire calls as most were due to informing residents of illegal campfires since they were not propane fire pits. 
8. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Chief Tope stated he had no calls to report on. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief Tope said that he has been selected and agreed to be apart of the new workers comp pool board that has been newly created. He said the official name is Securis and one of the benefits so far with this new risk pool is we will have 24/7 access to a triage nurse by phone if someone were to be injured on the job. He said the newly created board will meet in July to start forming the risk pool’s rules and policies.  
C. Operational Report: 
Chief Tope said that we sold old C42 in May. He also reported that it looks like E41 repairs will be around $38,000 in total. Chief Tope reported that Munds Park is now in stage 2 fire restrictions. 
Next, Chief Tope reported that about 2/3 of our department staff went and got the COVID antibody testing done. He said that he will give the report totals to the board as soon as he has a completed report. He said around 200-250 firefighters in the northern area were tested and we should have a good idea on COVID numbers in the fire service from this test by the end. 

Chief Tope said that he now has every employee assigned to a division. He said that about 50% of our employees have new divisions and everyone will be working on a master contact list and general divisional information which can help in the event of a division leader being out and someone else needing to help in that section. He plans to have all employees moved to their new divisions starting July 1st. 

Lastly, Chief Tope reported that starting on July 8th the departments three captains will be attending a captain’s academy which will last for 18 classes, every other week and be held via Zoom for a 2 hour class. He said that this will help our current captains learn how to be better managers, help with leadership skills, focus on how to support department expectations and policies etc., and he plans to allow anyone in the future who has a desire to test and promote to a captains position the opportunity to take the class as well. He said he would report to the board how this class progresses and the value of it later. 
9. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Approval of 2020-2021 budget for public posting: 

Chief Tope said that the only thing that has changed on this current budget draft is the total carryover which we lowered by 127,566.00 because we did not think we would receive all our expected June tax and FDAT collections. He said that he adjusted a few of the 4000 class items to reflect this decrease to our carryover total. Chief Tope reminded the board that the carryover is an estimate and we will not have final numbers till June is over and the County provides us with our revenue totals at which point we will update the carryover with an actual figure and adjust any expenditure item needed from that point. The board had no additional questions.


Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve the 2020-2021 budget for public posting.



Member Treharne moved and Member Rose seconded. The vote passed unanimously.

Aye votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Treharne, Member Barnes, Member Rose 
10. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Removal of MOU Section 5-1 minimum staffing from MOU:

Chief Tope reported that currently our medics have had to cover the open shift on A-shift due to one of our firefighter/medics being out on light duty due to an injury. He explained to the board that with this current minimum staffing requirement being part of the MOU he would be in breach of the MOU if he allowed any EMT to cover one of these open shifts for the time being since that would leave A-shift with only two medics total. He said he would like to have this section of the MOU removed so he can make a change to the AR policy that also specifies this minimum medic requirement and allow EMT’s to help cover these open shifts so our medics are not getting burnt out. Chief Tope explained that he would like to do a trial run of three months with the minimum medic shift requirement at two and see if there are any pros or cons and then reevaluate with the department on how this new arrangement is working out for them. Clerk Timberman asked about why our department must respond so far down south leaving the district baren of resources. Chief Tope explained that we respond to our area written in our CON which takes us down to mile post 306 and we have arrangements with Copper Canyon to respond down to mile post 304 in the event that they need assistance. He said he will be working on how these types of mutual aid responses happen so that we can always try to leave a unit and department personnel available to the district but in the event that all personnel are out, we will receive mutual aid from Highlands and Guardian as well. There were no further questions.

Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve the removal of section 5-1 minimum staffing from the MOU. Clerk Timberman moved and Member Barnes seconded. The vote passed unanimously.

Aye votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Treharne, Member Barnes, Member Rose 

 11. EXECUTIVE SESSION: Discussion on D. L and R. O.:


Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to move into an executive session. Member Treharne 


Moved and Member Rose seconded. The vote passed unanimously. 

Aye votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Treharne, Member Barnes, Member Rose 

The board and Chief Tope moved into executive session at 3:44 p.m.

Executive session ended at 4:00 p.m.
12. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:

Bob Timberman told Chief Tope that he planned to ask the PPOA for $200 dollars to help cover part of the departments water bill due to him watering the garden more. He also asked Chief Tope if the Sheriffs office and Forest Service planned to help patrol the forest area for illegal campfires while in stage 2 restrictions. Chief Tope explained that the forest service only had two forest deputies and with the Sheriff’s office already being spread thin, it was hard for either entity to watch the forest areas. He said that due to this he is pondering the idea of us not even patrolling the forest areas due to issues with angry campers and him not wanting anyone to get hurt. He said that Coconino County revised their stage 2 fire restrictions to include banning of all propane fire pits to help cut down on the camp fire calls but explained that he did not intend to enforce the banning of propane fire pits in Munds Park. 
Steve Bowyer asked about the current COVID positive cases in Munds Park. Chief Tope said that currently we have no positive cases but explained that that list is only good for residents that get tested and list their Munds Park home as their primary residence. He said if anyone from Phoenix gets tested in Phoenix and lists their Phoenix home as their residence even though they just visited with friends and neighbors in Munds Park, we would have no way of knowing we had a COVID positive resident or visitor to Munds. He suggested to Steve that we all still try to keep social distant and wash our hands often. Steve reported that for the time they have opened back up the Church but that he has employees who sanitize and clean it every week. He said that his hope is not to have to shut services in person down again but that he would do what was best for his members if things started to get worse. There were no other public comments. 

The meeting was adjourned at 4:09 P.M.

Next Meeting: July 21, 2020 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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